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Finance and Investment Committee

Minutes of the meeting held on 
Tuesday, 31 January 2017 at 09:00 
in the Warneford Boardroom, Warneford Hospital, Headington, Oxford OX3 7JX
	Present:
	

	Lyn Williams
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/LW)

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive Officer (the CEO/SB)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA)

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (the Trust Chair/MH) 

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	In attendance:

	Dominic Hardisty
	Chief Operating Officer (the COO/DH) – part meeting

	Paul Vincent
	Head of Costing (PV) – part meeting

	Mark Walker
	Head of IT (MW) – part meeting

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (HS) (Minutes)


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence


	

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from Kerry Rogers, Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary.

	

	2.
a

b
c

d
	Minutes of the meeting held on 08 November 2016
The minutes of the meeting held on 08 November 2016 were approved as a true and accurate record.

Matters Arising
Item 2(c) Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) – risk and issues matrix

The Committee noted that the action to review the matrix should be for the Chief Operating Officer and that this could be picked up during the CIP item on the agenda (item 10 below). 

Item 3(b)-(c) Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) – move to new premises and cost of acquiring and fitting out new premises

The Director of Finance provided an update on the business case for the proposed move of OPS.  He reported that the costs had been investigated further and he had reviewed and asked for the proposals to be reconsidered; he noted that the costs could have led to pressure to increase revenue streams.  He noted that there were other options for OPS and that it would be possible to run it from two sites; currently a portacabin had been added.  The options would still need to consider how to provide more temperature-controlled warehousing space to support distribution.  The Chair supported the cautious approach which the Director of Finance was taking in relation to investment in a move.  

Item 4(b) South Buckinghamshire rationalisation – move to Amersham

The Director of Finance noted that plans for the move were still in place but there had been a delay related to one building.  Once the move had taken place and an opening date for the new facility in Amersham was known then the MP for Chesham and Amersham would be invited to the opening.
  
	Action



	3. 
a

b

c

d
	Capital Programme Financial Update

The Director of Finance presented the report FIC 02/2017 which provided an update on the Trust’s capital programme with actual results as at 30 December 2016 and a forecast to 31 March 2017.  There had been some underspend at the start of the year mainly due to refocussing of plans but the overall programme was now back on track with no major changes.  The plan was to start FY18 showing planned capital spend and commitment to stay on track.  
The Trust Chair referred to the Warneford Master Plan, as also referenced in the minutes of the Capital Programme sub-committee at papers FIC 03(i)-(iii)/2017, and asked about progress to produce an economic financial model to demonstrate how to achieve best value on key worker housing.  The Director of Finance replied that this was now a standing item on the agenda for Capital Programme sub-committee meetings and was being progressed by the Head of Property Services who was considering how key worker housing could be more clearly defined in the local plan and be cost effective.  The Chief Executive added that it may also be helpful to approach or work with housing associations and building societies. 

The Chair asked about the relocation of services from Boundary Brook House as the landlord wished to regain use of the building and had offered to buy out the lease from the Trust.  The Director of Finance confirmed that the relocation would now be taking place next year and that services/the directorate was satisfied with this.  

The Committee noted the report. 

Mark Walker, Head of IT, joined the meeting.   
	

	4. 
a

b
	Capital Programme sub-committee minutes

The Director of Finance presented papers FIC 03(i)-(iii)/2017, the minutes of the Capital Programme meetings on 04 October 2016, 08 November 2016 and 06 December 2016.  He referred to the December meeting and discussion on: estates rationalisation, the economic financial model and PFI contracts which would be brought back to a future meeting of the Committee; and the Microsoft Licence which was also on the agenda for this meeting (item 6 below).  

The Committee received the minutes.
	MME

	5. 
a

b
	Capital Programme sub-committee Terms of Reference (ToR)

The Director of Finance presented the paper FIC 04/2017 which set out proposed revised ToR.  He noted the proposed minor updates.  The Committee suggested that:

· the section on the Aim of the sub-committee should be amended to remove the reference to providing strategic direction for the Capital Investment Programme.  The sub-committee provided the overall governance but not the strategic direction; and
· the comment against section 7.1 be actioned, noting that it may work to amend the wording to “re-issued as necessary”. 

Subject to the comments above, the Committee APPROVED the revised Capital Programme ToR.

	MME

	6.
a
b
c

d

e

f

g

h

i

j

k

l


	Microsoft Licensing Strategy – Business Case

The Head of IT presented the report FIC 05/2017 which set out options relating to core infrastructure licensing and recommended investment in a subscription package at an indicative three-year cost of potentially £1.6 million up to £2.1 million which could represent an increased cost of approx. £470,000 per annum.  

He provided an overview of the Trust’s current position and usage of software.  He highlighted the case for change including: the need for the Trust to refresh its own infrastructure regularly every five years which was now due; the importance of compliance with ISB1586 which had been developed by the government to support the secure exchange of sensitive information between health and social care organisations using secure email services and which built upon the Information Governance Toolkit; the development of more safe and mature cloud-based storage infrastructure options; and the impact of continuing to operate as the Trust had been which could lead to increasing cost and a risk of failure to address adequately cyber security threats. 

He summarised the main options in the business case which included: local renewal/continuing to operate an on-premise solution; and migration of all users onto one of two cloud-based storage infrastructure options.  He highlighted that one of the infrastructure options was more advanced and leading edge than the other.  Whilst there were risks around cyber security with the less leading edge option, there were also risks with the more advanced option in terms of supporting legacy cyber systems which may need older software.  In terms of balancing cost and benefit: the local renewal/on-premise option would be very costly; migration to the less leading edge option would be still be costly but would provide more agility and flexibility as it would be externally hosted; and migration to the more advanced option was at a cost mid-point but offered significant benefits, increased integration across a variety of devices and was another externally hosted option.  

He presented a video presentation to the Committee about other users’ experiences of the more advanced option.    

The Chief Executive noted that it would also be useful to engage in some peer review and explore more widely other users’ experiences of options, including users outside of the NHS.  

The Chair asked whether the indicative three-year cost of the more advanced option was closer to £1.6 million or £2.1 million.  The Head of IT replied that more work needed to be done to determine worker types before this could be confirmed.  The Chair noted that it would be important to have more certainty on the cost estimate because whilst the Committee, in accordance with its Terms of Reference, could approve business cases over £500,000, if business cases were over £2 million then the Committee would need to recommend them to the Board for final approval.  He asked when a decision would need to be made by.  The Head of IT replied that this should be by July 2017.  

The Chair asked for more detail on the benefits of the options as he noted that the proposal seemed light on detail and required a leap of faith.  He recommended that the business case be revised and provide more analysis of business benefits such as whether particular options could lead to a reduction in headcount or an increase in the number of patients which the Trust could treat.  The Trust Chair added that it would also be useful to have a breakdown of the value of benefits e.g. in relation to cash, productivity savings, organisational efficiency and patient benefit.   The Director of Finance added that it would also be important for the Chief Operating Officer and operational teams to provide input on the delivery of benefits as their commitment to change may be key to the success of making any option work effectively.  

The Trust Chair emphasised the importance of receiving assurance on the security offered by any cloud-based storage infrastructure options.  The Chief Executive asked if the more advanced option offered more security than the Trust’s current arrangements and whether any other options could offer more security.  The Head of IT replied that it did offer more security and that there were no other more secure offerings.  

The Director of Finance asked about the “do nothing” option and the risks associated with this.  The Head of IT explained that this would risk: non-compliance with ISB1586; insufficient capability to support interoperability of records or ability to send secure email to other health and social care organisations; and lack of support for the existing software after 2020.   

The Chair asked whether the business case had been reviewed and recommended by the Executive.  The Chief Executive replied that whilst the proposals had been discussed by the Executive towards the end of last year, the Executive had not yet reviewed the level of detail in the business case.  

The Committee noted that a strategic decision to change would need to be made by the Trust by July 2017 to take effect by/before 2020 and that it would not be acceptable for the Trust to be non-compliant with ISB1586.  Further to the comments above, the Committee requested that the business case be: updated; and considered and recommended by the Executive before being brought back to the Committee for review and, if appropriate, approval or recommendation on to the Board.  

The Chair referred to the discussion above and summarised that the revised business case should provide more detail/consider:

· business benefits and how they could be achieved;

· realisation of benefits through directorates/operational teams and consideration of any necessary organisational change;

· cost;

· security;

· return on investment; 

· peer analysis and impact on partner organisations especially in the context of Sustainability and Transformation Plans;

· proposed licensing breakdown;

· funding requirements; and 
	MW/
MME



	m
	· presentation to assist direct comparison of options e.g. using a table to show for each option the cost, the benefit and the return on investment/payback. 

The Committee noted the report and that whilst the recommended investment in the business case was not yet approved, the business case would be revised, considered and recommended by the Executive and then brought back to the Committee for review and, if appropriate, approval if under £2 million or recommendation to the Board if over £2 million. 

Paul Vincent, Head of Costing, joined the meeting.
	MW/
MME

	7.
a

b

c


	Information Management and Technology (IM&T) status report

The Director of Finance presented the report FIC 06/2017 which provided an update on the Electronic Health Record, IT projects, Information Management and Business Intelligence, Information Governance and IM&T risks and issues.  He highlighted the progress made on IT projects such as the PC replacement programme and the decreased expenditure which had been achieved following the change in the approval process.  

The Chief Executive asked about the position on a Digital Dictation Solution and noted that other NHS trusts had reported significant benefits in saving clinicians’ time and improving processes through using digital dictation.  He asked whether a move to the more advanced cloud-based storage infrastructure option would better support digital dictation.  The Head of IT noted that part of the Trust was already using a digital dictation service which was available in Buckinghamshire but that its functionality was not yet fully leveraged; other areas were using a variety of different legacy options.  A project had been running through the Improvement and Innovation Team to look at a Digital Dictation Solution.  There were potential options to consider other external providers or work more closely across the Trust with the current provider of the digital dictation service in Buckinghamshire which was also the provider used by some other NHS trusts who had reported benefits.  

The Chair noted that the report indicated some concerns with the position of the Electronic Health Record and presented a more critical picture than had been reported at the most recent Board meeting in private on 25 January 2017, especially in relation to receiving a road map to identify
	

	d
	outstanding issues and contract deliverables.  The Director of Finance agreed that this was the most significant piece of work awaited but that the provider had been focused on developing the next software update for March.  The Chief Executive added that it was also concerning that progress on directly accessing the EMIS GP systems had been slow as that access was important in relation to strategic capability. 

The Committee noted the report. 

Mark Walker left the meeting.
	

	8.

a

b

c

d

e
	Reference Costs analysis and Service Line Reporting (SLR) update

The Director of Finance and the Head of Costing gave a presentation on the Trust’s Reference Costs and development of SLR.  Based on the FY16 Reference Cost Index (RCI), the Trust had a RCI of 94 and was 6% more efficient than the national average of 100 and still within the top 20 mental health trusts for efficiency as assessed by the RCI.  The position had however deteriorated compared to the FY15 RCI of 87.  Costs had increased with agency and staffing costs being a theme across mental health clustered services, secure mental health services and child and adolescent mental health services.  

The Chief Executive noted that it was important to distinguish clearly between activity and capacity and their respective impacts.  He noted that this distinction could have been made more clearly in the slides. 

The Director of Finance provided an update on the development of SLR and noted that SLR reports were now available on a monthly basis; work was taking place to refine the cost allocation and activity data and to develop a reports dashboard.  The Chief Executive noted that the breakdown by service line was useful and that it highlighted how efficient the District Nursing Service was.  The Trust Chair noted that the SLR reporting also demonstrated the difficulties in translating capacity reduction into cost reduction and in achieving savings without taking out fixed costs. 

The Chair requested a further update to the meeting in May 2017. 

The Committee noted the presentation. 

Paul Vincent left the meeting.   
	MME

	9.
a
b

c

d

e
	Procurement update

The Director of Finance presented the report FIC 07/2017 which provided an update on the strategic procurement work plan and key tenders, operations teams projects, key performance indicators and national and local developments.  He highlighted that Digital Dictation was included amongst the strategic projects currently in progress, together with the Well Led Governance Review.  He emphasised the importance of: starting early with procurement projects so that they could work effectively; and having a clear specification and a clear focus on scoring.  

John Allison asked why, amongst future projects, the Procurement team was involved in an enforcement project around the £1m Challenge.  The Director of Finance replied that as the decision had been made to tighten requirements through the £1m Challenge, the Procurement team had some responsibility to enforce the new requirements.  

John Allison asked why car parking management was not listed as a saving.  The Director of Finance replied that there had been a delay in the implementation whilst this was out to consultation.  

John Allison asked why non-emergency patient transport and taxi services had had to be included within the strategic project on transportation services.  The Chief Executive replied that the Trust needed to be able to access some options for patients to be transported from one ward to another or to and from services such as Emergency Multi-disciplinary Units.  

The Committee noted the report.  

The Chief Operating Officer joined the meeting via dial-in.
	

	10.
a
b

c
	Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) report

The Chief Operating Officer presented the report FIC 09/2017 and noted that there were no significant changes to report since the CIP update to the Board on 25 January 2017.  Month 9 CIP delivery was £3,499,943 against a plan of £4,083,142.  FY17 delivery was projected at £4,994,181 against a target of £6.5 million.  The shortfall was mainly attributable to lack of plans to reach the target and some slippage in schemes including skillmix and productivity projects, the Haleacre move and car parking pay and display.  FY18 plans were being developed and would be scrutinised by early February when a provisional CIP tracker would be developed.  

John Allison referred to the action at item 2(c) in the minutes of the Committee’s meeting on 08 November 2016 in relation to the risk and issues matrix.  He recommended that the presentation of the matrix could be improved by the inclusion of more information on actions being taken in response to risks, not just a brief bullet on the risk or a reference number on the matrix.  The Chief Operating Officer noted that a comprehensive review of the matrix had taken place around September 2016 and that he did not believe that there had been significant changes since then but that he could take another look.  The Chair recommended that the Chief Operating Officer review the risks and issues matrix again and consider the recommendation to include more information on actions being taken in response to risks. 

The Committee noted the report. 

The Chief Executive left the meeting and the Chief Operating Officer dialled out of the meeting.  

	DH

	11.
a
b
	Cashflow report

The Director of Finance presented the report FIC 08/2017 which showed actual results as at 31 December 2016 and a forecast to 31 December 2017.  The cash flow position at 31 March 2017 was forecast at £13.4 million which was £1.4 million ahead of the revised plan.  The Chair noted that this was a positive position. 

The Committee noted the report.

	

	12.

a

b
	Confirmation of final Operational Plan submission to NHS Improvement

The Director of Finance gave an oral update and confirmed that the final Operational Plan had been submitted and that key contracts had now been signed.  

The Committee noted the oral update.  


	

	13.

a

b

c
	Financial Plan/Financial Sustainability Plan and utilisation of reserves

The Director of Finance gave an oral update and noted that the financial plan and reserves position was as presented to the Board recently on 25 January 2017.  The forecast deficit plan of £0.6 million could be met. 

He added that the annual budget would not be available for the next meeting of this Committee in March due to the amount of detailed work taking place but that it would be available by the meeting in May and may also be presented to the Board in April during private session.

The Committee noted the oral update.

	MME

	16. 
a
	Any other business 
None. 


	

	The meeting was closed at:  11:34
	

	Date of next meeting:  

· Tuesday, 14 March 2017: 09:00-11:30 
	


FIC BOD 39/2017


(Agenda item: 18(i)))
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